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I.

1. The United Nations Conference on an rnternational Code of Conduct on the
Transfer of Technology was convened, under the auspices of the United Nations
Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), pursuant to Generaf Assenbly
resolution 321188 of 19 December 1977, with the nandate of negotiating on the Code

of conduct and taking all decisions necessary for its adoPtion. since 1978, six
sessions of the conference have been he1d, as wefl as three sessions of an Interiil
committee established between the fourth and fifth sessions of the conference to
seek solutions to the outstanding issues and to make proPosals thereon to the
Corference. The sixth session, which was held from 13 May to 5 June 1985,

concentrated on the rnain issues outstanding in chapters 4 and 9. However, it was

ultimately unable to reach agreement on those issues.

2. Pursuant to General Assembly resolution 40/184 of t7 Decenber 1985, later
follollred by resolutions 4111.66 of 5 December 1986 ancl 42/L'12 of 11 Decenber 1"q87

and decision 43/439 of 20 December 1988, the Secretaly-GeneraL of UNCTAD and the
president of of the United Nations Conference on an International Code of Conduct
on the Transfer of Tectrnofogy have held consultations ltith regional groups and

interested Governments with the objective of delineating the scoPe of the issues
outstanding in the draft code and undertaking a quest for apPropriate solutions'

3. The apploach adopted so far in the consultations has consisted of a search for
appropriate solutions to the issues outstanding in the alraft code of conduct.
Significant efforts have been nade by atl regional groups and interested
Governments to overcome the diffelences in their resPective apProaches to the
iasues outstanding in the coale, in particutat in chaPters 4 and 9' However,
despite all efforts, no concrete results enjoying generaL consensus have so far
emerged, With regard to chapter 4 on restrictive practices, the consultations have
revealed that divergences on conceptual questions continue to prevail regarding the
nanner in which resbrictive practices in transfer of technology transactions should
be treated in an intelnational code. In respect of chapter 9, on applicable law
and settlement of disputes, diffelent approaches have persisted between those
counlries favouring a clearer recognition of the contractual relations and those
wishing to stress the observance by the parties, in choosing the lalt applicabfe to
their relations, of the mandatory rules of the laws of their countries, which
cannot be derogated fron by contract'

II, CONSULTATIONS CARRIED OUT IN 1989

4. As pointed out in the report of the secretary-General of uNcaAD to the General
Assembly at its forty-third session (A/43/763')' all regional groups had agreed that
consultations on the draft code of conduct could continue with a view to exPloring
and ialentifying further avenues of action for the future. During 1989, therefore,
pursuant to General Assenbly decision 43/439, the Sec retary-General anal the
president of the United Nations Confelence have continued their consultations with
regional groups and interested Governments, with a view to identifying and
exploring possible approaches to the continuation of the consuftations on the draft
Code of Conduct.
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5. Consultations were held during the seventh session of the Conmittee on
Transfer of Technology (23 January-2 February 1989), in view of the presence in
Geneva of a number of experts who haal long been associated with the negotiations on
the Code of Conduct, Fotlowing these consultations, and taking into consideration
Lhe views expressed, the UNCTAD secretariat on 9 February 1989 communicated to all
menber States of UNCTA.D the way in which the Sec ret.ary-cene ral of IINCTAD, in
collaboralion with the President of the Conference, intended to proceed with
further consultations, ilcluding the practical steps to be taken in thi.s framework.

6. The saial corNnunication suggested that, in continuing the consultations,
consideration coulal also be given to the relevance to the Code negotiations of the
rapidly changing patterns of trade, productioD and iDnovation in the area of
technofogy and the policy and legislative responses adopted by cover nents to these
changes. To ttris end., the communication suggested the foflowing steps: (a) the
undertaking by the UNCTAD secretariat of a study on the relevance of recent policy
and legislative developments in the area of technology to the draft Code of
Conduct, particularly the issues outstanding in the negotiation, and the
circulation of this stualy to Governments for cornments i (b) based on the outcone of
(a), and with the assistance, r,rhere appropriate, of experts in the fiefd of
technology, an assessnent of the situation by the Sec retary-General of UNCTAD and
the President of the Conference, and it.s consideration through consultations with
regional groups and Government.s i and (c) a report by the Secretary-Gene ral of
UNCTAD based on (a) ancl (b) to the ceneral Assembty at its forty-fifth session, so
as to enable the GeneraL Assenbly to take appropriate actioa.

III. CONCLUSIONS

7, Pursuant to the above-mentioned GeneraL Assembly resolutions, the
secretary-Gene ral of uNcrAD and the president of the united Nations couference on
an International Code of Conduct on the Transfer of Technology wish to continue
their efforts, in the manner proposed in the above-mentioned conmunicatioo, with a
view to bringing the ongoing consultations to a successful outcome. To this end,
the Secretary-General of UNCT,A.D and the president of the Conference int.end to
proceed lrith further consuLt.ations on the draft Code of Conduct ia the rnanner
proposed in the above-nentioned cornmunication. The Secretary-Gene ra1 of ITNCTAD
will then make a conptete report-to the General Assembfy, based on the above
process, to enabfe the General Assenbly at its forty-fi.fth session to take
appropriaLe action on the negotiations on the draft Code of Conduct.


